
Media Interview Notes: Judicial Review 

Key terms: 

• COVID-19 Public Health Response (Specified Work Vaccinations) Order 2021 

• Application for judicial review 

• Wellington High Court 

• Justice Francis Cooke 

What is happening: 

A group of police officers and Defence Force members applied to the High Court for judicial review of the government vaccine 

mandate that was imposed on them. 

There are two police applicants and one NZDF applicant. They represent and are supported by a group of hundreds of affected 

uniformed professionals.  

Because of the vaccine mandate, more than one hundred uniformed professionals were given notice that they would be 

dismissed from 1 March 2022. 

We asked the Court to declare the vaccine mandate that applies to Police and NZDF is unlawful, because it is an unjustified 

limitation on the rights of the affected workers.  

Why are you doing it: 

Keeping people safe is what drives the members of police and NZDF that challenged this mandate. However, the way that the 

mandate was imposed by the government is unjustified. It applied to everyone, including people who were working from home, 

and those who had genuine personal reasons to decline the vaccine.  

The vaccine mandate is wrong. It does not allow consideration of exceptional individual circumstances. The Vaccine Order does 

not allow other ways to keep people safe, for example regular testing or working from home. 

Why don’t they get the vaccine: 

The group supports the right of all New Zealanders to choose whether to be vaccinated. 

This case is not about being “anti-vaccine”. The police officers and NZDF members who challenged this mandate care about the 

health of all New Zealanders. By making the vaccine mandate in the way that they have, this government has turned what 

should be a health issue into an issue of fundamental human rights. 

What did the Court decide: 

The Court ruled that the mandate was unlawful.  

The Minister for Workplace Relations and Safety said that he made the mandate to ensure continuity of services provided by the 

NZDF and Police, but there was evidence that he had been told by public health experts that there was no requirement for a 

vaccine mandate on public health grounds.   

The Court agreed that the mandate imposed on members of Police and NZDF limited their rights, and that the government had 

not demonstrated that this limitation was justified in a free and democratic society.  

Other points: 

“Members of Parliament have had the freedom to decide whether to be vaccinated without legal risk to their livelihood, those in 

uniform deserve the same.” 

“This government has forgotten that we are part of the team of five million as well.” 

“The uniformed professionals affected by the Vaccine Order are committed professionals who have served New Zealanders for 

decades. Some have risked their lives domestically or deployed on operations overseas. Many have received commendations 

and awards for their work.” 
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Matthew Hague, counsel for the applicants (021374426) 

Detective Senior Sergeant Ryan Yardley, one of the applicants (0275420096) 


